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MEETING SUMMARY 
Montlake Project Signage Workgroup – Meeting #2

Wednesday, Dec. 13, 2023 | 2-4 p.m. 
2345 Eastlake Avenue E., Seattle, WA 98102 

Hybrid meeting format 

Facilitator: Angie Thomson, Thomson Strategic 

Speakers: Dave Becher, SR 520 Director of Construction 
Todd Harrison, SR 520 Director of Project Development  
David Goldberg, SR 520 Community Liaison and Ombudsman 
Suryata Halim, SR 520 Disciplines Manager 

Participants: 

WSDOT – SR 520 Program 
• Cassie Manetas (online)
• Chelsey Funis
• Tony Black

WSDOT – Northwest Region 
• Christina Strand (online)

Seattle Department of Transportation (SDOT) 
• Tom Le
• Ganth Lingam (online)
• Amanda Tse (online)

Seattle Design Commission (SDC) 
• Valerie Kinast

U District Partnership 

Washington Department of Archaeology and 
Historic Preservation (DAHP) 

• Maureen Elenga

University of Washington (UW) 
• Aaron Hoard

Friends of Seattle’s Olmsted Parks (FSOP) 
• Kyle Capizzi

Neighbor representatives 
• Bruce Balick, Montlake
• Gayle Seely, Montlake
• Erin Baebler, Montlake
• Rachel Ben-Shumel, Montlake
• Michael VonKorff, Arboretum
• Peter Haley, Eastlake

• Katy Ricchiuto

Meeting materials (see Appendix A): 
• Meeting agenda
• Signage examples & glossary of terms
• Web link to the Manual on Uniform Traffic Control Devices (MUTCD)
• List of ideas and technical team analysis for Sign Bridge #1
• Sign alternative drawings for Sign Bridge #1
• Current sign dimension for Sign Bridge #1

Welcome and re-introductions 

Angie Thomson welcomed everyone to the meeting and did a round of re-introductions for participants. 
She refreshed the group on what was accomplished in the first workgroup meeting: goals and 
expectations for both WSDOT and the workgroup/community. She went over the decision-making process 
for how the group would come up with recommendations to share with the community and 43rd legislators. 

Angie went through the full list of signage ideas provided by the community. Based on the previous 
meeting, the workgroup asked the technical team to focus their work on numbers 1-11 and 26 as those 
options were most consistent with the community’s needs and priorities. The bulk of the meeting would be 
focused on the technical team’s work and their assessment of each sign location.  
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Angie noted that we will start the discussion with sign location #1 and the group could take as much time 
as needed to get through it. If there’s consensus about the recommendations for location #1, we’ll move 
on to the others, but this meeting is prepared to focus on #1. 
 
Glossary and terms 
 
Todd Harrison went over the sign structure examples and glossary handout provided to the workgroup 
prior to the meeting (see images below or page 14 and 15 of Appendix A). The handout included visuals 
of some of the terminology the technical team would be using during today’s meeting.  
 

 
 
Workgroup member question: What is the truss part of the “cantilever truss support system”? Why are 
these types of structures more prone to failing?  
Answer: The truss is basically like a metal box or frame that the signs are attached to. You occasionally 
see some of those types of structures on I-5. There are a lot of different parts to the structure and 
connection points that tend to wear out or get damaged over time. WSDOT commonly used this type of 
structure in the 1960s, including on SR 520, but we’ve had to take them down over the years for 
maintenance reasons. 
 
Workgroup member question: Can you compare the signal mast arm to cantilever support? The 
cantilever looks like it’s a heavier structure. 
Answer: Yes, the cantilever is a heavier structure and is used to carry heavier signs. The cantilever is 
also large because it has to support itself too, in addition to carrying heavier signs. A cantilever could be 
even heavier than sign bridges. 
 
Manual on Uniform Traffic Control Devices 
 
Suryata Halim went over the Manual on Uniform Traffic Control Devices (MUTCD), which is the guiding 
document that traffic engineers need to follow when developing signage plans. The MUTCD defines the 
standards used by road managers nationwide to install and maintain traffic control devices on all public 
streets, highways, bikeways, and private roads open to public travel. The state of Washington adopted 
into the law the MUTC standards as guiding traffic control standards.  
 
Suryata mentioned that WSDOT has to follow MUTCD standards when developing signs, such as text 
size and spacing, and the size and color of the symbols. These elements are all guided by MUTCD. 
Another important note: because of the number of lanes and the complexity of the Montlake 
Boulevard/SR 520 interchange, the standards suggest overhead signs instead of signs on the side of the 
road. 
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Workgroup member question: You mentioned some of these things are state law and that would be 
important to know. Second, does the manual differentiate between highways and local roads? 
Answer: Yes, the sizes mentioned in the manual are what is “minimally acceptable” for the area. But 
there is a different set of standards for local roads versus highways. The state law adopts this as a 
guiding document, but the document itself is not law. 
 
Workgroup member (and Friends of Seattle’s Olmsted Parks (FSOP) representative) question: In 
terms of criteria, what specifically elevates this location to being considered complex? Is it because of the 
width of the roadway and the number of lanes or is it because of the interchange? 
Answer: All the above. When the intersection/interchange is complex, MUTCD leans towards overhead 
signing. The new Montlake lid has nine travel lanes and a lot of different movements to convey. On top of 
that, we’re adding new HOV on- and off-ramps in the middle of the lid. This specific situation really guides 
the need for all signs to be overhead. 
 
Workgroup member question: Does SDOT also use MUTCD when designing city signage?  
Answer from SDOT: Yes, we do.  
 
Sign Bridge #1: Technical team review of options – feasibility & regulatory compliance 
 
Angie passed out a document that listed the 27 signage ideas provided by the community (either via the 
community survey, the community meeting or in an email). The 27 items were broken down into the three 
previously defined categories from workgroup meeting #1 (see image below or page 17 of Appendix A):  
 

• Group 1: Keep the existing sign bridge with/without some type of modification. 
• Group 2: Use different signing strategies and ways to support the signs.  
• Group 3: Apply treatment/camouflage/softening the look of the sign bridge.  

 
Todd walked through the document and explained the three symbols attached to each of the 27 items:  

• Ideas that are crossed out indicate they were not considered or analyzed by the technical team 
because they did not meet the goals or priorities of the workgroup.  

o Todd noted that, for example, the ideas in Group 1 focus on keeping the sign bridge up, 
so the technical team crossed those ideas out. The technical team also did not consider 
the ideas in Group 3 for similar reasons.  

• Ideas with a green dot indicate they were evaluated by the technical team.  
o Todd noted that while all the ideas with green dots were evaluated for sign location #1, 

some were technically feasible while others had significant problems. 
• Ideas with a star indicate that the idea or strategy is recommended by the technical team 

because it meets the goals and priorities of both WSDOT and the community. 
o Todd noted that the ideas marked with stars in the document are not decisions. The stars 

are meant to show what alternatives are preferred and recommended by the technical 
team.  

 
Todd explained that #27 is not crossed out nor has a symbol because it’s related to additional way-finding 
signage for UW/Husky Stadium/UWMC. This idea is not specific to the sign bridges per se, but the team 
wanted to recognize the comment and have the group discuss. For northbound drivers, there is not a lot 
of signage for UW/UWMC in the current signage plans. WSDOT is open to hearing the group’s thoughts 
about adding that signage during this process. 
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Todd reminded the group where sign bridge #1 is located (south of Lake Washington Boulevard and SR 
520), as well as sign bridge #2 (in the middle of the new Montlake lid) and the uninstalled sign bridge #3 
(near E Hamlin Street). David Goldberg suggested the group refer to them as “sign locations” since some 
of the alternatives do not involve a sign bridge. The group agreed with this suggestion.  
 
Workgroup member question: Where will the bus stop on southbound Montlake Boulevard be located? 
Answer: The previous bus stop for southbound Montlake Boulevard was located further north over SR 
520. The new location will be further south, just south of sign location #1. The bus stop will be a standard 
in-lane bus stop without a bus pull in lane. 
 
Workgroup member question: What will you do with the old Montlake Market property? 
Answer: WSDOT has committed to disposing of the property once the Montlake Project is complete. In 
2019, the 43rd District legislators (Sen. Pedersen, Rep. Macri and former Speaker Chopp) added 
language to the 2019-2021 transportation budget that required WSDOT to sell all surplus market/gas 
station property not used for transportation improvements once the Montlake Project is complete.  
 
Workgroup member question: Do the options for sign location #1 include keeping the sign bridge up? 
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Answer: No, the recommended alternatives include a different type of support structure other than the 
sign bridge. However, as a reminder, the sign bridges will not be taken down in the interim between now 
and whenever the recommended alternatives can be implemented. 
 
Review of options for sign location #1  
 
Suryata walked through the two recommended options currently on the table for sign location #1.  
 
OPTION 1: (#3) Add additional signing further south on 24th Avenue E (overhead on a signal mast 
arm) | (#6) Smaller signs mounted on a signal mast arm 
 
Suryata showed a side-by-side of the original sign bridge plan versus this new Option 1. When the 
technical team was looking at this location, the first priority was to reduce the size of the signs, and then 
once the sign size was determined, the team could figure out how to actually support the signs.   
 
The technical team looked at the minimum text size allowed by MUTCD for a location of this nature. For 
example, the new sign size options are 5.5’ x 3’ or 4.5’ x 4’ (versus the original 17’ x 9’). The technical 
team pushed down the text size to six inches for the capital letters and 4.5 inches for the lower-case 
letters. The technical team recommend the 4.5’ x 4’ signs which provide more of a balanced look and 
shorter signs. In trying to maximize the space used on the signs, the team also split the “Eastbound SR 
520” sign into two, using two identical signs versus one larger one. Suryata noted there would be two 
identical signs for this movement because there are two left turn lanes for drivers and the arrows need to 
be over the lanes (see image below). The new signs would be in a similar location to where sign bridge 
#1 exists today. It would still be located south of E North Street and Lake Washington Boulevard.  
 

 

As a result of reducing the size of the signs, additional advance signs at 24th Avenue East would be 
needed to give drivers a heads up before they get to the East Roanoke Street intersection. For this first 
option, the advance signs would be placed overhead on a signal mast arm (see image below).  
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Workgroup member question: Is there a problem with moving the sign bridge further north out of the 
neighborhood? 
Answer: Yes, because we need people who are turning left onto eastbound SR 520 to see the signs 
before they approach those turn lanes. The signs with the newly reduced text size would have less 
legibility distance. As a reminder, MUTCD guidance is 30 feet of legibility distance for every one inch of 
text height. There are also issues with moving this sign structure elsewhere due to foundation/ground 
issues and conflicts with underground utilities. Seattle Public Utilities (SPU) has a large water main that 
runs along Montlake Boulevard. This is what led the contractor to put the original sign bridge where they 
did.  
 
Workgroup member question: So, there’s no way to move the sign bridge further north because of the 
underground utilities? Even moving it 10 feet would make a difference so it’s not in front of someone’s 
home. 
Answer:  We need the signs to be visible enough for drivers approaching the intersection and we need 
the signs to be south of E North Street. However, the technical team will look into the possibility of moving 
the sign structure at location #1 further north in the order of 10 feet or so.  
 
Workgroup member question: Is there an option for the signs to be placed on a cantilever arm and for 
the cantilever to be installed on the other side (the west side) of Montlake Boulevard? 
Answer: It would be too difficult to have the sign foundation on the opposite side of the street because 
the arm of the structure would need to span not only the southbound lanes of traffic, but the northbound 
lanes as well. The signage would be too heavy, so it is not structurally feasible. 
 
Workgroup member question: Have you considered putting both the signals and signs on the same 
signal mast arm? 
Answer: Yes. Putting the signs on the existing signal mast arms with the traffic signals poses spacing 
issues. Even though we have scaled down the size of the signs, trying to fit the four signs and the three 
traffic lights all onto a single mast arm is too much. Additionally, the arrows – which must be centered over 
the lanes – would compete with the signal’s placement. And the location of the signals is not where the 
signs need to be along the roadway. Last, there are also weight concerns with having all that 
infrastructure on one mast arm. 
 
Workgroup member question: What other signs are going to be along Montlake Boulevard? We heard 
someone from Graham say there is a lot of signage going up.  
Answer: Yes, there are a number of other signs such as speed signs, no parking signs, etc. that will be 
installed in addition to the directional signs. For the next meeting we’ll share the signage plans which 
show all the signs that will be installed along Montlake Boulevard.  
 
Workgroup member question: In the spirit of eliminating clutter along Montlake Boulevard, could you 
mount the advance signs on an existing pole on the east side of the road?  
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Answer:  There aren’t a lot of poles along this section of roadway. There is one existing pole, but it isn’t in 
the correct location for the advance signs. However, we’ll go back and check if there is an opportunity for 
this suggestion for our next workgroup meeting.  
 
OPTION 2: (#3) Add additional signing further south on 24th Avenue E (side mounted signs on the 
side of the road) | (#6) Smaller signs mounted on a signal mast arm 
 
Suryata described Option 2 for sign location #1. Option 2 is the same as Option 1 in that it includes the 
main signs at East Roanoke Street on a new signal mast arm. However, the advance signs at 24th Avenue 
East would be mounted on a pole on the side of the road (in the planting strip) instead of overhead on a 
mast arm. This advance signage would take drivers a little bit longer to process because the signs are 
combined, instead of over the lanes (see image below).    
 
 







 
 
Additional context about other signage alternatives  
 
#8 Smaller signs mounted on span wires 
Suryata noted that span wires aren’t a feasible alternative for similar reasons as the other options. 
Specifically the signs are too big and too heavy to be supported by a span wire. Signs on span wires are 
usually very small, or if the signs are large, there is only one on the wire. Additionally, span wires have a 
lot of maintenance and weather issues (e.g. windstorms can knock the signs out of place).  
 
#9 Paint highway shields and directional arrows on the pavement 
Suryata noted that painted shields on the pavement are used for “supplemental signing” and as a traffic 
engineer you wouldn’t prioritize this type of signage over other more practical solutions. The paint looks 
nice for the first few months and then it fades and often isn’t maintained well.    
 
Workgroup member question: Would painting shields on the roadway allow you to take signs away? 
Answer from SDOT: No, pavement markings are supplemental. We would need to order custom sign 
markings which requires a lot of lead time, and we don’t rely on these markings in place of signs. 
 
Workgroup member question: Can you just put two arrows on one sign for the drivers turning left onto 
eastbound SR 520? 
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Answer: We’re required to have the arrows directly over the travel lanes. Since that’s the requirement, if 
we combined the arrows onto one sign, the sign would need to be larger and have more green space. It’s 
more efficient to separate the signs into two identical signs. 
 
Sign Bridge 1: Group discussion & consensus 
 
Angie invited the workgroup to raise questions about what has been discussed so far. 
 
Workgroup member question: Is there a difference in the look of the base of the signal mast arm 
foundation versus the sign bridge foundation?  
Answer: Yes. The base for the mast arm is smaller than the base for the sign bridge. We will bring a 
comparison drawing to the next workgroup meeting showing the dimensions of both foundations.   
 
Workgroup member question: Is there a difference in the height of the mast arm versus the sign 
bridge?  
Answer from SDOT: Yes, the sign bridge is slightly taller than the signal mast arm but they’re similar in 
height. WSDOT will share the height of both structures at the next meeting.  
 
Workgroup member question: What is the current height of the trolley wires? Do the signs need to be 
above the trolley wires?  
Answer: The trolley wires were removed for construction. When they’re reinstalled, there will be 18.9 feet 
of clearance for the trolley wires. Yes, the signs do need to be above the trolley wires.  
 
Group consensus  
 
Angie asked the group members their stance on the two options discussed for sign location #1. She 
reminded participants that there are three cards: green = approved/can live with it, yellow = neutral/needs 
more discussion, red = no/disagree. Each workgroup member needs to vote. WSDOT and SDOT group 
members do not vote.  
 
Angie asked the group if they were ok with the smaller signs, knowing it will go from three large signs to 
four smaller ones? The workgroup all raised green cards (approved). 
 
Angie asked the group if they were ok with the shift from signs on the sign bridge to signs on a signal 
mast arm. The workgroup all raised green cards (approved). 
 
Angie asked the group if they were ok with the advance signing at 24th Avenue East – either mounted on 
a pole or a signal mast arm.  A majority of the workgroup raised green cards (approved), while there were 
at least two yellow cards (neutral/need more discussion). 
 
Workgroup member question: Is having the additional advance signing required to have the smaller 
signs near East Roanoke Street?  
Answer: Yes. 
 
Workgroup member comment: The advance signing that is mounted on a pole and “stacks” the arrow 
directions vertically is logically inconsistent.  
 
Additional discussion  
 
Workgroup members made the following comments during the discussion around use of a signal mast 
arm (over roadway) for the advance signage or using a pole/side mounted sign on the side of the 
roadway. 
 
Workgroup member comment: The more things look like a freeway, the more people will treat it like a 
freeway and a sign bridge suggests that. 
Workgroup member comment: I feel like a 6-foot sign on a post may be larger than it seems in the 
picture here. I think it’s more important that neighbors walking on the sidewalk in this area are comfortable 
and don’t have to look at giant signs next to the sidewalk. 
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Workgroup member comment: The signal mast arm puts the non-human scale things into the non-
human scale area, which is the roadway, versus the human side (e.g., in the sidewalk).  
 
Workgroup member question: I’m wondering if it’s better to have three poles to have even smaller 
signs? Having a huge 6-foot sign on the sidewalk seems huge. 
 
Workgroup member comment/request: It would be helpful if we could see scaled pictures of what the 
mast arm signs and the pole-mounted signs would look like. 
Answer: We can bring those graphics to the next workgroup meeting for discussion.  
 
Workgroup member question: Can you duplicate the advance signs at 24th Avenue East further south 
so that the signs at East Roanoke Street can be even smaller?  
Answer: No. The signs have been minimized as much as they can be per MUTCD. As drivers approach 
East Roanoke Street, the roadway goes from two lanes to four lanes so it’s important for the signs to 
communicate the right thing at the right place. Additionally, if you start signing too far ahead (e.g., too 
early), people forget or don’t pay attention. 
 
Workgroup member question: For clarification, where will the 10-foot sidewalks be located?  
Answer: The sidewalks on the west side of Montlake Boulevard near the new Montlake Lid will be 10 feet 
wide. The sidewalk near 24th Avenue East where the advance signing is being proposed would remain as 
is because that location is outside the Montlake Project area.  
 
Discussion items for workgroup meeting #3 
 
Angie noted the workgroup seems in lockstep about the smaller size options. However, some discussion 
is needed at the next workgroup meeting to find consensus on the type of structure used for the advance 
signs at 24th Avenue East.  
 
The group also agreed to discuss #27: Additional signage for UW/UWMC/Husky Stadium. Katy Ricchiuto 
requested U-District signage be added to the discussion. The group also wanted to add Historical 
Neighborhood signage to the discussion. Last the workgroup asked for a scaled graphic for the advance 
sign support options to review at the next meeting. 
 
Interim signage plan 
 
Dave Becher reviewed the plan for opening traffic on Montlake Boulevard in early 2024. He shared that 
WSDOT plans to open the dual left turn lanes from northbound Montlake Boulevard onto westbound SR 
520 in January. Drivers will no longer need to do the U-turn at East Hamlin Street to get onto westbound 
SR 520. This should improve traffic flow. That said, WSDOT needs to make sure the signage is clear 
when we open this new turning movement.  
 
Dave noted that some of the interim signing can be side-mounted, but we may need to put smaller signs 
on sign bridge #2, and possibly on sign bridge #1, so people know where they are going. Dave reiterated 
that this will be a temporary signage setup for this area while the workgroup figures out the long-term 
solution.  
 
Workgroup member comment: I think it will be important to communicate to the Montlake neighborhood 
that this will be an interim setup. 
Answer: We’ll share that information in our weekly newsletters. We’re also looking to you as workgroup 
members and neighborhood representatives to share this information with your community and 
neighbors. 
 
Workgroup member question: To clarify, you may need to put signs on sign bridge #2 [over SR 520] but 
not sign bridge #1? [south of Lake Washington Boulevard]? 
Answer:  We think we can mount some of the signs on the side of the road near sign bridge #1 but we’re 
still working on it. We may need to use sign bridge #1 for the interim signs.  
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Workgroup member question: How long would you expect the interim signage to be in place before a 
permanent solution can be implemented?   
Answer: It could be up to a year. It depends on the workgroup’s final recommendations. Right now, 
fabrication of signal mast arms are running 8-10 months to build. 
 
Next steps and timeline  
 
The next meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, January 10 from 2 to 4 p.m.  
 
During the next meeting, the group will look to make final recommendations for sign location #1 and then 
turn our attention to working through sign locations #2 and #3.  
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For internal Montlake signage workgroup discussion – Dec. 13, 2023 
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